Environmental Sustainability Committee Meeting
October 18, 7 pm – 9 pm
City Hall, Work Session Room
Meeting Minutes

	Type
	Name
	Attendance

	Member
	Faiza Alam
	Present

	Member
	Marian Carroll
	Absent

	Member
	Timothy Killian
	Present

	Member
	Ben Lebron
	Present

	Member
	Alice Lippert
	Present  

	Member, Chair
	Thomas Peterson
	Present

	Member, Vice Chair
	Amanda Stamp 
	Present

	Member
	Rusty Russell
	Present

	Member
	Larry Kobayashi 
	Absent

	Member, School Board Representative
	Stacy Hall
	Present

	Member, Business Representative 
	Elaine Wilks
	Present

	Student Representative
	Asha Lowery
	Present

	Staff
	Stefanie Kupka
	Absent

	Staff
	Melissa Pennett
	Present

	Staff
	Anna Safford
	Absent













1. Call to order and welcome
The meeting was called to order by Chair Tom Peterson at 7:03 p.m.  
2. Public comments 
George Mason University student Cilene joined the meeting to learn more about the ESC committee and various volunteer and networking opportunities. 
Greg Farley, Director of Sustainability for George Mason University joined the meeting to learn more about the ESC and city-university partnerships. 
[bookmark: _GoBack]Matt Rice, the Planning Commission Liaison to the ESC for the 5-year Comprehensive Plan Update, introduced himself to help foster discussion during the comprehensive plan discussion. 
3. Consideration of the September 20th, 2023 meeting minutes 
Alice moved to approve the September 20th meeting minutes, which was seconded by Amanda, and passed unanimously. 
4. Fall Festival Review and Fall Community Stewardship Day Planning (10/29)
Overall, despite the rainy weather, there were still a large number of people who came out to enjoy the fall festival, and it was a fantastic way to continually educate the community. The tent sides were a big help in keeping everything dry, but if it is not raining, then we should not use them, adding the tent sides blocked some of the view for community members walking around. 
The recycling game was a big hit and a great way to draw the crowd in, this year the cards being taped down were especially beneficial in the windy and rainy conditions. Two changes to note for next year are to switch out the hairspray icon for an aerosol sunscreen icon and switch the dog food cans for soup cans. Some of the community members, especially kids did not know what hairspray is, nor do all community members have dogs or pets.  
For the Fall Community Stewardship Day on Sunday, October 29, the call time for ESC members is 8:30 a.m. at Van Dyck Park. The first hour of the event will be the Arbor Day proclamation and tree planting followed by a community cleanup. During the Arbor Day ceremony, Faiza will be the master of ceremony. The poetry contest will award 1 winner from each of the 4 city schools. The superintendent of the City Schools has donated a $50 gift card to each of the winners. The tree planting will be supported by various Girl Scout troops and Cub Scout troops. The event will be followed by a community cleanup. 
Faiza requested staff send an email out to the City school superintendent, principal, and school board about the event. 
Faiza also requested staff provide a ‘run of show’ document to help her present the Arbor Day proclamation. 
Bet noted the flyer that was sent out to city schools as a great way to advertise the event to families and use it as an educational event. 
	
5. Comprehensive Plan Update and Discussions 
Amy Lynn, the long-range planner for the City, provided a brief presentation on what the comprehensive plan 5-year update looks like and solicited feedback from the ESC members;   
· Action NE2.2.6 Promote the responsible use of pesticides and fertilizers. 
· Questions for the ESC to consider: 
· Should the Comprehensive Plan prioritize alternative uses rather than pesticides? 
· Should the Comprehensive Plan try to promote other options first? 
· Should the Comprehensive Plan inform the City to stop using pesticides and fertilizers altogether? 
· Amanda asked how the Comprehensive Plan is viewed by developers who want to come into the city, 
· Staff informed the Comprehensive Plan is only a guidance, versus the city code which is the requirement of what they must do. The Comprehensive Plan is what the city wants to see. 
· New Potential Outcome and Action(s): Electric Infrastructure and Vehicles 
· The ESC members discussed: 
· What is the tone/verbiage that should be included in the Comprehensive Plan update to implement, transition to, and integrate technologies that reduce greenhouse gas emissions through electrification? 
· Elaine noted the Comprehensive Plan Update should include more than just electric vehicle infrastructure, electrification actions should also include the power grid and internet infrastructure.  
· The Comprehensive Plan update should push developers to include electric infrastructure for car charging. 
· An example of a new goal is to support the development and implementation of the Electric Vehicle Readiness Plan.  
· The update should include the transition to electric infrastructure.  
· Outcome SI2.1 Access to healthy, regionally-grown foods.   
· Action SI2.1.1, need to update the language to include not just publicly owned property, but also private property. 
· A new action to consider adding to the update should encourage restaurants, schools, and other institutions to use more locally-grown, organic food. 
· This outcome should also address food assistance programs. 
· Should the city and region consider implementing a regional food plan? 
· This outcome should also consider updating the zoning language for urban agriculture uses in the city on public and private lands. 
· New Potential Goal: Resiliency 
· City staff members have identified a gap in the Comprehensive Plan in terms of dedicated resiliency actions and goals and asked the ESC for more comments and feedback on this potential new goal. The ESC members discussed; 
· Resiliency should be integrated and permeated throughout all aspects of the Comprehensive Plan and needs to be specifically addressed and defined.  
· Resilience is a response to vulnerability and a completion of people, places, and activities. 
· Within the goal of resiliency, there are two angles to consider, people and human resources to be resilient, and natural resiliency by using nature-based solutions and green infrastructure.  
· A potential title for the new goal to consider is Community Resiliency, to touch on both of the angles discussed. 
· This new goal should consider better education and outreach about resiliency, i.e., places to go for resources, how to be prepared for emergencies, where critical documents and resources are. 
· The Comprehensive Plan Update should consider adding resiliency language into the updated mission and vision statement.  
· The new goals introductory paragraph needs to be really well thought out and intentional in its wording and definitions.  
· This new goal needs to include up-to-date and in-depth data on the “vulnerable populations” in the city, including more data than just housing. 
· Overall Comments
· The Comprehensive Plan update should consider defining many of the terms used in the document and what they mean to the city, and the Comprehensive Plan in particular. 
· The Comprehensive Plan update should consider who is moving into the city, and what our development trends are leaning towards. As we continue to develop and modernize, what is our city moving towards, and how will the city compensate for that in human and physical infrastructure, i.e. schools, utilities, housing, emergency services, etc. 

6. Chairperson Items 
The work session with the city council is scheduled for December 5. The work session starts at 7 pm and will take place in the work session room. The ESC is slotted for a 30-minute spot with approximately 15 minutes for a presentation, and 15 minutes for questions and answers discussion. The presentation will include a summary of the group, and what our top priorities are. 
At the next meeting, we will go over the top priorities, and make sure we all agree and see if there is anything we want to clarify or reshape during the presentation to the mayor and council. 
The ESC requests when the agenda is available for the December 5th meeting to send it out and update the ESC members as necessary. 

7. Committee Member Items 
· Larry’s Update 
· Deferred to next meeting. 
· Rusty’s PRAB liaison Update 
· The design for the Thaiss park renovation is in and looks outstanding, and includes increasing the tree canopy coverage on the property. 
· PRAB has dedicated funding for the Everybody Plays Grant, which is designed to give funds to city-connected operations which will impact kids’ ability to participate in sports.  
· Stacy invited all of the staff to attend Cobbdale’s invasive species removal event on November 4. Stacy will send an email out with more information. All are welcome to attend. 

8. Staff Items 
· ESC SharePoint Page 
· Anyone still having technical issues with the SharePoint page, please let staff know. 
· Urban Tree Canopy Assessment 
· Anna sent an email out to the ESC members with the published Urban Tree Canopy Assessment. This is a great data baseline for the city to have, and any questions can be emailed to Anna. 
· Urban Forestry Management Plan 
· The Urban Forestry Management Plan request for proposals for consultant support went out and will be soliciting proposals until November 7th. Updates will be presented to the ESC when an award has been made. 
· Doodle Poll
· A reminder for any member of the ESC who has not taken the doodle poll please do so. 
9. Adjourn 


Meeting adjourned at 9:01 p.m.  Next regular ESC meeting is November 15, 2023 @ 7 p.m.


